Benchmarking quality and standards in Australian pathway enabling programs 
Introduction. In Australia, there are 48 enabling programs that offer alternative pathways to higher education for non-traditional students, including many from equity groups, who would otherwise be excluded from tertiary study. These programs have a long history of providing students with the opportunity to prepare for and successfully transition into university. Despite the important role these programs have in Australia’s widening participation agenda, there is no national framework of common learning outcomes and standards for enabling programs to ensure quality learning outcomes, transparency and portability of qualifications. 
Aims. This study investigated whether it was possible to establish common learning outcomes and standards across three regional Australian enabling programs that could set the stage for a broader national framework. 
Methods. Three Australian enabling programs benchmarked their learning outcomes, curriculum, assessments and assessment practices in three core subjects: study skills preparation, academic communication and mathematics.
Results. The findings clearly indicated that despite differences in offerings and program structure, there were common learning outcomes and standards across the three programs, the assessments and assessment practices were comparable and rigorous, and that best practice could be shared and adapted to the benefit of students, staff and institutions.
Discussion. This study has demonstrated that our students are provided with the opportunity to develop the same key knowledge and skills in academic literacy and numeracy at the same levels in preparation for university study. The study has highlighted the importance of cross-institutional blind marking of student work to assure the comparability of standards and the learning outcomes achieved in enabling programs. Of significance, the outcomes of this study have informed the current development of a benchmarking framework in response to the recent Australian Qualifications Framework Review that will ultimately allow greater comparability of enabling programs across Australia.  
